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memorials by local governments, including at Salisbury Park in Adelaide. The 
Armenian National Committee of Australia (ANC) continues to press for formal 
Australian Government recognition. 

The Turkish Government is highly sensitive to this issue and vigilant about any 
country, or national or state parliaments, giving recognition or status to 
genocide claims. The Turkish Government acknowledges that large numbers of 
Armenians, Pontic Greeks and Assyrians (as well as Turks) died during the 
final years of the Ottoman Empire, but vigorously denies that this was the 
result of a deliberate policy of genocide. Turkey has protested strongly at 
instances of genocide recognition internationally and in Australia. 

Successive federal governments have maintained a policy of not intervening, 
and of acknowledging the events suffered by the affected communities but not 
describing them as "genocide". The term "genocide" has specific meaning under 
international law, as set out in the 1948 Convention on the Prevention and 
Punishment of the Crime of Genocide. 

In April 2009, Turkey and Armenia announced an agreement on a road map for 
improving relations. Protocols to establish diplomatic ties, re-open their 
common border, and establish ajoint commission to address historical issues 
were signed on 10 October 2009. Progress to ratify and bring the protocols into 
effect has stalled due to linkages with the Armenian occupation of Azerbaijan's 
Nagorno-Karabakh region. With the use of slightly more conciliatory language 
than in the past, Turkish Prime Minister Erdogan issued a statement in April 
2014 expressing condolences for the deaths of Armenians during the last years 
of the Ottoman Empire. His statement was welcomed internationally, though 
largely rejected by Armenians worldwide, including by the ANC in Australia. 
Foreign Minister Bishop acknowledged this positive message from the Turkish 
Government in a letter to then-Foreign Minister of Turkey, Ahmet Davutoglu, in 
May 2014 (this letter was recently released under FOI- see below). The new 
Turkish Prime Minister, Ahmet Davutoglu, made a similar statement in 
January 2015. 

On 2 October 2014, Mr Vache Kahramanian of the ANC made an FOI request 
to DFAT for: 

correspondence, including, but not limited to, letters, emails, 
transcripts of phone conversations, diplomatic cables, between the 
Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, and/or the Australian 
Foreign Minister and the Embassy of the Republic of Turkey in 
Australia which contains information on the "Armenian Genocide", or 
"Armenian massacres", and "genocide" dating from 1 January 20 14 
onwards 

correspondence, including, but not limited to, letters, emails, 
transcripts of phone conversations, diplomatic cables, between the 
Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, and the Turkish Minister of 
Foreign Affairs which contains information on the "Armenian 

DFAT- DECLASSIFIED 
FILE: 15/25024 
COPY ISSUED UNDER FOI Act 1982 
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Genocide", or "Armenian massacres", and "genocide" dating from 
1 January 20 14 onwards 

correspondence, including, but not limited to, letters, emails, 
transcripts of phone conversations, diplomatic cables, between the 
Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, and/or the Australian 
Foreign Minister and the Australian Embassy in Ankara, Turkey, 
which contains information on the "Armenian Genocide", or 
"Armenian massacres", and "genocide" dating from 1 January 2014 
onwards. 

DFAT's decision was conveyed to the ANC on 8 December 2014. 

The respective community groups in Australia have responded to the 
department's FOI release. On 20 December 2014, the Australian-Turkish 
Advocacy Alliance issued a media release that drew attention to the 
Government's policy of not recognising the Armenian massacres as "genocide". 
On 8 January 2015, the ANC issued a release that criticised the Government's 
position on the issue and, in reference to the letter from Foreign Minister 
Bishop to then-Foreign Minister ofTurkey Davutoglu, accused Turkey of 
"gagging" Australia. The statement also criticised the number of redactions in 
the FOI release. We are not aware of any mainstream media attention to date. 
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